Author(s):

Mehwish Kiani (Intern)

Edited by:

Amb (R) Fauzia M. Sana

Disclaimer

The views expressed in this Insight are of the author(s) alone and do not necessarily reflect policy of the NDU.

THE US "STRATEGY OF DISRUPTION" AGAINST CHINA

The US is widely recognised as the world's f I leading superpower due to its dominant economy, the most powerful military, the highest defence budget and pivotal role in global financial institutions.1 However, China's rapid rise as the world's second-largest economy with substantial exports, heavy investments in Asia, Africa and Latin America and a 'win-win strategy' under a peaceful coexistence approach to bolster its global presence has put the US in a challenging situation and complicating their bilateral relations.² Although the US has an advantage over China economically, militarily and technologically, China's growing dominance in international markets, military presence in the South China Sea, and technological advancements are worrisome for the US.

To maintain its competitive edge, the US has adopted a passive-aggressive stance towards China. In his recent speech at the NATO Summit 2021, President Biden emphasised the importance of not working with 'autocratic powers' such as China and Russia, which pose multifaceted threats.³ The US has labelled China a 'revisionist power,' its 'strategic competitor' and the 'biggest geopolitical concern,' according to the National Security Strategy of 2022.⁴ The US remains vigilant to counter China's influence and maintains a competitive edge while collaborating with its allies on common causes, technology, economy and defence. Coalitions like QUAD and AUKUS are being formed to work towards such objectives.⁵

In essence, the US has adopted a multifaceted strategy to **DISRUPT** China's increasing economic, technological and diplomatic outreach. The **STRATEGY OF DISRUPTION** refers to various tactics, procedures and actions defined by a state in the international arena to address potential risks and threats to its national interests posed by rivals. This strategy is implemented to restrict the adversary's ability and capacity to expand its influence, slow down the pace of success, and discourage aggressive behaviour.



The 'US Strategy of Disruption' against China manifests through diplomatic, technological, military and economic means. This strategy may be because the US does not possess, anymore, the wherewithal and strategic liberty of action to **COMPETE and WIN** against China in the evolving world order. In fact, the Chinese strategy has used the existing international political and economic structures and mechanisms, such as the UN and WTO, evolved post-World War II to its advantage, outmanoeuvring the US on the global stage. As a result, the US appears to be changing the game's rules to maintain its dominance by reverting to old tactics like unilateralism, geopolitics multilateralism. protectionism instead of geoeconomics and free trade.

Diplomatically, the US is trying to limit China's actions across various fronts. China has been accused of engaging in illicit trade practices, violating human rights, stealing intellectual property, and having territorial ambitions, which the US continues to condemn.⁶ The Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy, which the US has implemented, has identified China as the only country seeking regional hegemony and utilising 'predatory economic' strategies to pressure others.⁷ Additionally, the US is attempting to restrict China's involvement in multilateral organisations such as the UN, WTO and WHO.⁸ The US collaborates with ASEAN states in Southeast Asia, including the Philippines, Thailand, Singapore, Myanmar, Laos,

and Vietnam to counteract China's growing influence. To ensure its economic security, presence and influence, the US has lifted sanctions from ASEAN states, especially Myanmar, to allow US companies to access the region's abundant resources.⁹

The US has largely ignored China's efforts to resolve significant contentious issues through peace initiatives. China has recently brokered a Saudi-Iran rapprochement, proposed a peace plan for Ukraine, and put forth another initiative to resolve the Palestinian issue. However, the US has downplayed or given no reaction to these peace initiatives taken by China. The US seems concerned about China's growing diplomatic influence, particularly after establishing its economic prowess. At the G-7 Summit in Hiroshima on May 21, 2023, President Biden announced plans to send more weapons and ammunition to the Ukraine war while inviting the President of Ukraine as a special guest and speaker at the 3-day summit.

US has adopted "Strategy of Disruption", because it does not possess, anymore, the wherewithal and strategic liberty of action to COMPETE and WIN against China in the emerging global order.

In the technology domain, the US perceives China's technological progress, specifically in artificial intelligence, cybersecurity and 5G wireless networks, as a strategic threat.10 As a result, the US has launched a campaign to criticise and diminish China's technological advancements, claiming that China has used them for malicious purposes, such as espionage and cyber-attacks, which endanger US national security. However, the truth is that the US is striving to maintain its economic competitiveness and protect its companies from competition, even from countries considered allies, to sustain its dominance. The US has banned Chinese tech firms, including Hikvision, Megvii, Sense Time, Huawei, ZTE and TikTok, from doing business with US companies, arguing that they could be coerced into providing covert information about their customers as they are affiliated with the Chinese government." The Trump administration also prohibited 800 Chinese drones from being used to monitor US government facilities, citing national security concerns.12 The technology industry for semiconductors and chips is facing intense scrutiny in the US as measures are being implemented to limit China's manufacturing capabilities. Taiwan's TSMC and South Korea manufacture 92% of the highest-performing chips,13 while the US drastically reduced chip production from 37% in 1990 to 10%.14 To increase its output of chip technology, the US has restricted China's manufacturing capabilities of NAND-type flash memory with over 128 layers and logic circuits with technology generations below 14-16 nm to produce advanced semiconductors. 15 Other countries such as Japan, the Netherlands, the EU and Germany have also implemented similar restrictions on Chinese semiconductor exports. 16

Militarily, the US is increasing its military presence and influence in regions where China is also expanding its investment and military power, such as the Asia-Pacific, Middle East and Africa. China established its first military outpost in Djibouti in 2017 and naval bases in Equatorial Guinea, causing concern for the Biden administration.¹⁷ As a result, the US has increased engagement with African states, particularly Equatorial Guinea. 18 The US has strengthened security ties with Australia, Japan, Indonesia, South Korea, Philippines, Vietnam, Malaysia and Singapore through regular military exercises under the Indo-Pacific Strategy 2020.19 The US announced in 2020 that it would deploy 60% of its warships in the Asia-Pacific, making it more responsive to China's growing influence.20 Moreover, the US provided Taiwan with advanced military equipment in 2021 to resist China's aggressive behaviour in the South China Sea.²¹ The Quadrilateral Security Dialogue was established among Australia, India, the US and Japan to counter China's global reach as part of the US Strategy of Disruption.²² In addition, the US is constructing four new military bases in the northern Philippines, which may provoke China as it would provide US forces with a strategically located staging ground close to southern China and Taiwan.23

On the economic front, the US is reevaluating its economic strategies due to China's significant economic growth and potential threat to US interests. In 2018-2019, President Trump used Section 301 of the Trade Act of 1974 to impose trade tariffs on China totalling \$200 billion.24 These tariffs aimed to hinder China's industrial growth and resulted in a trade war between the two countries. As a result, China's imports to the US decreased from 22% to 18%.25 The US has also enacted the Uyghur Forced Labour Prevention Act 2022, prohibiting imports from Xinjiang due to alleged forced labour practices.²⁶ Additionally, the US is working on controlling major Chinese supply chains crucial for producing renewable energy sources as part of its transition from fossil fuels.²⁷ Even though the disruption of the lowcost supply chain from China will cause short-term economic pain, but protection against China's inevitable disruptions of future US consumption is a priority for the US.²⁸ The US has organised a Global Summit on Supply Chain Resilience in 2021 and is working on a free trade and investment agreement to encourage its partners to collaborate against China.29

Similarly, in South Asia, the US is working on diplomatic efforts to undermine the CPEC project, claiming that China is trapping Pakistan and other countries in debt (generally termed as a 'debt trap') to gain economic dominance. India also opposes the CPEC project, as its successful completion will strengthen China's position in the region. This could also lead to Pakistan becoming a strong economic player, undermining India's hegemonic designs in the region and the US's global position. Recent political and economic turmoil in Sri Lanka and Pakistan and instability in Iran and Afghanistan can be viewed in the larger context of the US Strategy of Disruption.

In Africa, China has become a top trading partner of several African countries, with trade amounting to \$254 billion in 2021.³⁰ However, the US has disapproved of China's investments in manufacturing, telecommunication, agroprocessing and infrastructure projects across African nations, particularly South Africa.³¹ China is often accused of imposing debt traps on African states through loans. The US has emphasised its Africa Strategy to safeguard African open societies from China and Russia's harmful activities.³²

On the domestic front, looking at China's economic growth pattern before COVID and its economic performance afterwards, it appears that the US Strategy of Disruption is succeeding in some measures also. In 2019, China's growth rate was 5.95%, but in 2020 it slowed to 2.24%. Although it experienced a brief boost of 8.45% in 2021, it dropped to 3% in 2022³³ - significantly lower than its annual growth rate of 10% since 1978.³⁴ This economic downturn will likely highlight the development gap between China's western and eastern regions.

Thus, the question remains as to what the likely end-state of the US Strategy of Disruption against China would be. Does the US expect that this passive or defensive strategic approach would stop the Chinese rise? Keeping in mind that any strategy has a temporal limit, it appears that the US is utilising its Strategy of Disruption to impede, slow down and disrupt Chinese economic rise to eventually gain a window of opportunity for exploiting China's internal fault lines to create 'Implosion' within China, like Soviet Union, Yugoslavia, etc. These politico-socio-economic fault lines exist as alleged and so-called narratives of human rights violations in Xinjiang, disaffection within Hong Kong, security irritants over Taiwan, autocratic political structures, etc. Subsequently, by taking advantage of the US' widespread military presence in areas and regions surrounding China, the US can always exert military pressure on China by involving it in military conflicts in the South China Sea, Taiwan, Korean Peninsula, India, etc.

There is no gainsaying that China is fully aware of the US policies and has shown abundant patience in addressing issues with the US quietly and tactfully. President Xi has urged cooperation over competition, while Chinese officials have responded to the American allegations of human rights violations in equally strong tones. China may also be pursuing its counterstrategy against the US but with no visible hype. Nonetheless, the US Strategy of Disruption is fast advancing distrust and regional conflicts. If China manages to ward off US attempts to exploit its internal fault lines and instead be able to cause socio-economic and political problems within the US and its geographical neighbourhood, it may continue with its global rise, which seems quite evident. In any case, in this era of geopolitical uncertainty, it is always helpful to see and analyse almost all conflicts and happenings with the help of the 'US-China Rivalry Lens' to get a more precise and more transparent understanding of the evolving geostrategic chess board.

References

_

¹ Rush Doshi, "The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order," Brookings, last modified August 2, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/essay/the-long-game-chinas-grand-strategy-to-displace-american-order/.

² BehzadAbdollahpour, "China's 'win-win' Development Strategy Will Prevail," Asia Times, last modified February 18, 2020, https://asiatimes.com/2019/10/chinas-development-policies-in-70-years-perspective/. Also, Chelsey Cox, "China is a Growing Threat to National Security, U.S. Companies and American Workers, U.S. Commerce Secretary Raimondo Says," CNBC, last modified November 30, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/11/30/china-is-a-growing-threat-to-national-security-us-companies-and-american-workers-us-commerce-secretary-raimondo-says.html

³ NATO, "Brussels Summit Communiqué Issued by NATO Heads of State and Government (2021)," NATO, last modified June 14, 2021, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_185000.htm.

⁴ The White House, last modified October 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf.

5ibid

⁶ Jon Bateman, "Countering Unfair Chinese Economic Practices and Intellectual Property Theft - U.S.-China Technological "Decoupling": A Strategy and Policy Framework," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, last modified April 25, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/04/25/countering-unfair-chinese-economic-practices-and-intellectual-property-theft-pub-86925.

⁷ Jonathan Stromseth, "Don't Make Us Choose: Southeast Asia in the Throes of US-China Rivalry," Brookings, last modified September 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/research/dont-make-us-choose-southeast-asia-in-the-throes-of-us-china-rivalry/.

- ⁸ Diego E. Pizetta, "The Increasing Dispute Between USA and China over International Standardization," Sistema De InformaciónCientíficaRedalyc, Red De RevistasCientíficas, accessed May 4, 2023, https://www.redalyc.org/journal/358/35870295011/html/9ibid
- ¹⁰ Muhammad U. Farooq, "US-China Tech Rivalry: Impacts and a Way Forward," Global Village Space, last modified January 17, 2023, https://www.globalvillagespace.com/us-china-tech-rivalry-impacts-and-way-forward/.
- ¹¹AgatheDemarais, "How the U.S.-Chinese Technology War Is Changing the World," Foreign Policy, last modified November 19, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/11/19/demarais-backfire-sanctions-us-china-technology-war-semiconductors-export-controls-biden/.

 ¹²Ibid
- ¹³Junhua Zhang, "The U.S.-China Chip Race Heats Up," GIS Reports, last modified April 6, 2023, https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/us-china-chip-race/. ¹⁴ibid
- ¹⁵ "The Guardian View on US-China Chip Wars: No Winners in Zero-sum Battles," The Guardian, last modified April 30, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2023/apr/30/the-guardian-view-on-us-china-chip-wars-no-winners-in-zero-sum-battles.
- ¹⁶Junhua Zhang, "The U.S.-China Chip Race Heats Up," GIS Reports, last modified April 6, 2023, https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/us-china-chip-race/.
 ¹⁷Jibid
- ¹⁸ Kenneth G. Lieberthal, "The American Pivot to Asia," Brookings, last modified December 21, 2011, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-american-pivot-to-asia/.
- ¹⁹MaheeraMunir and AiyshaSafdar, "The US Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy: Implications for China (2017-present)," Polaris Journal of Maritime Research, Bahria University Official Web Portal, last modified March 25, 2022, https://bahria.edu.pk/polaris/the-us-free-and-open-indo-pacific-strategy-implications-for-china-2017-present/.
- ²⁰ Martin Petty, "Booming Southeast Asia in a Quandary over U.S.-China Rivalry," U.S, last modified July 8, 2012, https://www.reuters.com/article/cnews-us-china-usa-asean-idCABRE86702420120708.
- ²¹ William Choong, "US-China Rivalry over the South China Sea Especially May Be a Continuous Contest Rather Than War," IISS, last modified June 13, 2019, https://www.iiss.org/de-DE/online-analysis/2019/06/us-china-rivalry-south-china-sea/.
- ²²RajeswariPillaiRajagopalan, "Beyond the Quad: Booming Security Cooperation Efforts in the Indo-Pacific," The Diplomat The Diplomat is a Current-affairs Magazine for the Asia-Pacific, with News and Analysis on Politics, Security, Business, Technology and Life Across the Region, last modified January 14, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/01/beyond-the-quad-booming-security-cooperation-efforts-in-the-indo-pacific/.
- ²³ "US Gets New Philippine Bases with South China Sea, Taiwan in Mind," Breaking News, World News and Video from Al Jazeera, last modified March 22, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/3/22/us-gets-new-philippine-bases-with-south-china-sea-taiwan-in-mind.
- ²⁴ Eugenio Cerutti , Gita Gopinath, and AdilMohommad, "The Impact of US-China Trade Tensions," IMF Blog, last modified May 23, 2019, https://www.imf.org/en/Blogs/Articles/2019/05/23/blog-the-impact-of-us-china-trade-tensions.
- ²⁵ Chad P. Bown, "Four Years into the Trade War, Are the US and China Decoupling?" PIIE, last modified October 24, 2022, https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economics/four-years-trade-war-are-us-and-china-decoupling.
- ²⁶ "China: US Law Against Uyghur Forced Labor Takes Effect," Human Rights Watch, last modified June 20, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/06/20/china-us-law-against-uyghur-forced-labor-takes-effect.
- ²⁷Dan Blumenthal and Derek Scissors, "Breaking China's Hold," The Atlantic, last modified January 4, 2023, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2022/12/china-economic-coercion-united-states/672524/.

 ²⁸ Ibid.
- ²⁹ Ma Xue, "The United States' Path and Dilemma to reduce its dependence on China's Supply Chain," CIR, accessed May 3, 2023, https://www.cicir.ac.cn/UpFiles/file/20230406/6381639253153805.pdf
- ³⁰ Thomas P. Sheehy, "10 Things to Know About the U.S.-China Rivalry in Africa," United States Institute of Peace, last modified December 7, 2022, https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/12/10-things-know-about-us-china-rivalry-africa.
- ³¹ Yoon Jung Park, "Chinese investment in Africa involves more than megaprojects. Private enterprises also are making their mark," The Washington Post, last modified April 17, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/04/17/chinese-investment-africa-involves-more-than-megaprojects-private-enterprises-also-are-making-their-mark/.
- ³² Edward Wong , "The U.S. Wants to Counter China's Moves in Africa. But American Officials Try Not to Mention That," The New York Times Breaking News, US News, World News and Videos, last modified December 14, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/12/14/us/politics/china-africa-us-relations.html.

 ³³ "China: GDP Growth Rate 2027," Statista, last modified October 11, 2022, https://www.statista.com/statistics/263616/gross-domestic-product-gdp-growth-rate-in-china/.
- ³⁴ Liam Gibson, "Is China's High-growth Era over Forever?," Breaking News, World News and Video from Al Jazeera, last modified January 24, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2023/1/24/is-chinas-high-growth-era-over.